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Next Issue due out 23rd July 

Sneem Tavern 
Daily and Sunday Newspapers, Shop, Bar,  

Off-licence and Post Office  

Open 9am Daily, 11am Sundays 

New Ventures 
Great to see new ventures  
opening up in Sneem by local 
entrepreneurs. The best of luck 
to Caoimhe and Saoirse Ka-
vanagh with their fabulous Ka-
v’s Coffee trailer, check out their 
Instagram page @kavscoffee 
and f ind them down in 
Parknasilla by the playground.   

 

 

Good luck to John Damien with his new village tours enterprise. Sneem Heritage 
Walking Tours had their f irst walk on Tuesday 22nd June.  The walk is a 90 
minutes tour covering the last 200 plus years of  Sneem's rich history. Meet some 
fascinating characters and your guide will bring their stories to life. They hope to 

have regular 
walks over the 
coming months. 
Find out more 
on Sneem Herit-
age Walking 
Tours Facebook 
page or contact 
John D. at 
Sneem Post 
Off ice 087 
7936177.  



June Birthdays 
Danny Breen and Kitty Doyle on the 26th; Katie Galvin on the 28th; Eilish McCar-
thy on the 29th; Maggie Tindale on the 30th  
 
July Birthdays  
Eimear Fitzgerald, Abbie Bradshaw (12) and Helen McConnell on the 1st;  Eva 
Lettaneur on the 2nd;  Faith Bradshaw Demangeat (7) on the 4th; Shane Larkin,  
Kieran O’Connor and Haylee Casey (8) on the 5th; David Bradshaw (16), Edel 
Byrne Casey, Patricia de Jong and Con O’Shea on the 6th; Lillian O’Shea on the 
7th; Coral Knowles on the 8th; John Galvin and Paudie O’Shea on the 10th;  
Christine Morley on the 11th; Carmel Galvin and Brendan O’Sullivan on the 12th, 
Kathleen O’Sullivan on the 14th; Kamile Digimaite (14) on the 15th; Liam O’Sulli-
van, Ryan Casey (11) and Fern Bradshaw Demangeat (11) on the 16th; Barbara 
O’Connor, Michelle O’Brien and Nicole Murphy on the 18th; Adrian Cahalane and 
Ian Burke on the 21st; Colm Van Assen on the 22nd. 
 
Special Birthdays 
Lucy Galvin (18) on the 2nd July; Kaitlyn Fenton (21) on the 3rd July.  
 
Deepest Sympathies   
To Johnny, Trish, Shane, Denise and Cadhla on the death of  Cáit O’Sullivan (née 
Dwyer), of the Sacre Coeur Restaurant and North Square, Sneem, sadly missed 
by all her relatives and f riends. 
 
Deepest Sympathies   
To  the family of Ann Marie O'Dwyer, formerly of West End, Sneem, who passed 
away peacefully in the loving care of  the staff at Tearmann Lodge, Rathmore.  
 
Deepest Sympathies   
Susan Wojdak, who lived for many years in Sneem, (Rossdohan and North 
Square), died recently after a short illness in Leek, Staffordshire. Although 
she had returned to England to be near her family she always remembered 
her time in Kerry and the friends she made here with great fondness. May she 
rest in peace. Condolence cards can be sent to the Wojdak family c/o Haw-
thorn Terrace, Leek, Staffordshire, 13 6AW England. 
 
Congratulations 
To Fionnuala Delahunty and Drew McMurray on the birth of  a baby girl, Saman-
tha Kate in New York recently and to proud grandmother, Mary Delahunty.  
 
GAA Cúl Camp 
Takes place in Sneem next week f rom Monday  28th June to Friday 2nd July in 
the Sportsfield.  Register online on https://www.kelloggsculcamps.gaa.ie/ 
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Community News 

Opening Hours 
Monday to Thursday 10.30am to 3pm 
and Friday 10.30am to 2.30pm.  
The Nearly New Shop will reopen  on 
Thursday 1st July.  
 
Annual General Meeting 
Sneem Resource Centre AGM took 
place on Tuesday, 8th June. The follow-
ing officers were elected: Chairperson: 
Catriona O’Sullivan; Secretary: Birgit van 
Bael; Treasurer: Maura O’Brien. Grateful 
thanks to Avril Sherbourne who has 
stepped down as our secretary af ter 
many years, but will remain on the com-
mittee and to Caroline Lea for her many 
years of service to the Resource Centre 
Committee. 
 
Sneem Community Notice Board 
Archive 
We are still missing f ive issues of  the 
SCNB: Issue 1, 8, 11, 12 and 33 f rom 
our archive. If  by any chance you have 
kept any of those, please let us know, 
we would love to scan them and put them up on our website. https://
sneemresourcecentre.wordpress.com/ 

Sneem Parish News 2021: Deadline for submissions 
If  anyone has articles, photos, club reports or obituaries they would like included 
in this year’s magazine, please submit them to Maidie O’Leary 
(olearym7@gmail.com), Mary Margaret Casey (marymgtcasey@gmail.com) or 
John Downing (johnpdowning@yahoo.com).  
Due to the demands of  our printers and the time required by the editors to pro-
duce the magazine, we will not be able to accept any material for publication 
af ter the deadline of  Friday, 3rd September.   
We appreciate the efforts made by all our contributors but all text and photos 
must be received before that date o r else they wil l  no t appear.  
Thank you in advance f rom the Sneem Parish News editorial team.  
 
Sneem Writers Group 
The Sneem Writers Group meets on the f irst Friday of every month f rom 1pm to 
3pm. If  anyone would like to join them, please contact June on 085 7700524 or 
email sneemwritersgroup@gmail.com. 

Sneem Resource Centre 
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We’re happy to report on some very positive progress being made 
towards making Sneem village a more inclusive place to live and visit 
for people on the autism spectrum.  We met with the county engineer 
recently to discuss putting in place a solid metal pathway across part 
of  the metal grid on Sneem Bridge.  He will discuss this with the TII 
(roads authority) and we are hopeful of a positive response f rom 

them. Crossing the open metal grid is a challenge for many people and also for 
service dogs as many do not like to walk across the grid and need to be lifted 
across.  As these tend to be large dogs such as Labradors, a solid walkway would 
make crossing the bridge much easier. 

We are very grateful also for the support offered to the initiative by Sneem Tidy 
Towns.  They have applied to the Community Support Fund for grant aid to install 
a sensory play panel in the Garden of  the Senses.  We are also hopeful that we 
may be able to access funding for sensory autism f riendly play equipment close to 
the main playground at Seaview.     

We would love to hear f rom you and we appreciate all the support and recommen-
dations we receive.   We can be contacted on 086 3726170 or at autismfriend-
lysneem@gmail.com. 

Autism Friendly Sneem Project 

Castlecove Swim Week 
Castlecove Swim Week will take place f rom the 19th to 23rd July at White Strand. 
Register online by emailing Castlecoveswimweek@gmail.com and a link will be 
sent back to you or check out our Facebook page and the link is posted there  To 
check what level your child is at a link to all levels is on the registration form. Un-
fortunately it is not available for children  under 6 by the end of  the year.   
 
Local Link Kerry 
Local Link Kerry have 2 bus services a week f rom Sneem - Wednesday to 
Kenmare and Saturday to Killarney. Check out www.locallinkkerry.ie/sneem  or 
call 066 7147002  
 
First Aid Refresher Course 
If  anyone is interested in attending a two day f irst aid ref resher course running on 
Friday 9th and 16th July in the Marina building Cahirciveen, contact Maura 
O'Connor on 087 2067414.  Anybody whose f irst aid cert has expired over the 
duration of  the pandemic is eligible to do a ref resher up until 31st July 2021. It will  
be 9am to 3.30pm, both days cost €110 per person.  



Loved Ones Coming To The Area Over The Summer?  
With travel restrictions finally being lif ted and Summer on the way, hopefully many 
loved ones will be coming to spend some time in the area over the next couple of 
months. With the change in working practice enforced on us all over the last 15 
months, for many people this opens up a world of opportunity in terms of  choosing 
where to live and work and causes ref lection on the type of lifestyle a person or a 
family would ideally like to live. While there are many options for people considering 
a change of lifestyle, the draw to home and to family is often the strongest draw of 
all. If you have loved ones for whom returning to the area might be a possibility, we 
would love to talk to them if you send them our way.  Between the lifestyle benef its, 
more money in the pocket, greater work -life harmony, being surrounded by nature, 
commute elimination and many other benef its, there has never been a better time to 
consider coming home than now. So what I ask of  you is to have a chat with your 
loved ones if you think it might be feasible for them to move home and, if it’s some-
thing they’d consider, I’d be happy to discuss with them any way in which we could 
help them either in the exploration of  the possibility or in making it happen. 
Van Sponsorship 
Our 2 year van sponsorship with Mercedes came to an end last March.  This was an 
incredibly generous sponsorship and we are really grateful to Stephen O’ Flaherty 
for making it happen.  Thanks also to Alan Davies for, having bought the van f rom 
Mercedes, continuing in the interim to promote us by leaving the signage in 
situ.  Obviously the van didn’t see much road for the second year but we got great 
exposure in the f irst year in particular. 
Marshalling The Troops 
I’m delighted to say that we have a group of volunteers f rom the local community 
getting ready to help us as we prepare for the onslaught over the summer.  We are 
so grateful that pillars of  the community are happy to give up their own precious time 
in this way in support of  the Hub and our goal of  bringing more people to the area 
and fuelling the local economy.  I’m not going to list each individual volunteer here 
and now but I hope we can arrange a picture of  them together for the next edition of 
SCNB and I would like to give particular thanks to Maidie O’ Leary who is co-
ordinating this initiative.  
Privacy Booths and New Meeting Room 
Despite delays in getting materials delivered we are nearly there with the 
booths.  Huge thanks to Joe Murphy and his team as always. 
Online Booking and Payment Portal 
It is now possible to book and pay for a desk, a private office space or a meeting 
room in the Hub online through the new booking portal initially set up for hubs along 
the Atlantic Economic Corridor but now being expanded to incorporate the entire 
country.  This is a fantastic development not just for our Hub but for hubs throughout 
the country as this is something we’ve been seeking for a considerable time and 
we’re delighted to see it up and running.  
Summer Bookings 
It’s looking like we’ll be even busier than last summer so hopefully our shops and 
cafes etc. will see some regular trade f rom Hub users.  If  you know of anyone inter-
ested please advise them to book ASAP on www.ConnectedHubs.ie as we are ap-
proaching our new increased capacity throughout much of July. 

Sneem Digital Hub 



St. Michael’s and St. Patrick’s Church News 
The summer season is here and let’s hope we will be blessed with favourable 
weather. It is good to see some visitors in the village, staying  in the hotels, holiday 
homes and motorhome park. Eating out is the order of  the day, but our Irish weather 
leaves a lot to be desired. School holidays have begun but Conf irmation and First 
Holy Communion have been deferred to September. Hopefully by then the virus will  
be well under control. Weddings have begun again and here’s wishing all couples - 
a lovely day and a happy life. Those doing the Leaving Certif icate exams are now 
f inished and hopefully they all did justice to themselves. 
It’s lovely to be meeting our visitors again and sharing chats about all the happen-
ings over the last twelve months. Naturally our numbers will be down this season 
and the fact that up to now we have no buses in the village is a great disappoint-
ment for some. Our Masses on Facebook have been a great help and much appre-
ciated by many. Also returning to our home visits on the f irst Friday is very welcome 
and it’s wonderful to renew our contacts again. It has just come to my notice that 
Cáit has passed away.  Cáit was very good to all the priests in Sneem and I had 
many a good laugh when I would drop in to say hello. Sympathy to her family and to 
all families who experienced a bereavement recently. 
Here’s hoping you will have a lovely summer - the sunshine - the seaside and the 
ice cream. Stay well, stay safe. Fr. Liam. 

Preschool  
Graduation 
Huge congratulations to all 
boys and girls for success-
fully completing preschool 
at  Sneem Community Pre-
school and Crèche. Best of 
luck in the transition to big 
school with love f rom the 
staff: Kate, Noreen, 
Kayleigh, Danielle, Triona 
and Karina. 
From top:  Annie Foley, 
Ema Naimanova, Max 
Chamula, Blaise Twomey, 
Margaret Foley, Zoe Des-
mond, Tomas Knyza, 
Maciek Miszczek  
 
Thank You 
Sneem Community Pre-
school and Crèche would 
like to say a big thank you 
for your cooperation during this diff icult year. We hope you have a healthy and 
happy summer and we hope to see you all back in September to crèche, preschool 
and homework club. 

Sneem Community PreSchool and Crèche 



Sneem Community Preschool and Crèche 

Pictured above are the children celebrating their preschool graduation outdoors in 
the crèche playground recently.  Photo by Tom Naiman   

Sneem Community Preschool and Crèche 
North Square, Sneem, Co. Kerry 

064 6645551 
 

Enrol your child for ECCE 
Limited f ree preschool places available for September 

2021. If  your child is born between 1st January 2017 and 
31st December 2018 you are entitled to 5 mornings per 
week completely f ree. Give us a call on 064 6645551 or 

086 7336741 or email  sneemcreche@gmail.com for 
more information. 

 The children who attended to our service last year are booked automatically for 
next year.  

 
Crèche enrolment  

We are now taking names for crèche places for 
September 2021. Places are subject to availabil-
ity.  Call Kate on 064 6645551 or 086 7336741 

or email sneemcreche@gmail.com 
 
  

Sneem Community Preschool and Creche is a full daycare service so everyone 
who’s looking for place in the crèche or additional hours af ter ECCE or for af ter-

school care, please register on www.ncs.gov.ie   and apply for a subsidy. 

There are two types of support available under the scheme:  
Universal Subsidy ( for children under 3 years), and  

Income Assessed Subsidy (for children aged between 24 weeks and 15 years).  
If  you need help with the registration process you can contact with us on  

sneemcreche@gmail.com.  
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Sneem Development Co-op 
New Tennis Practice Wall 
We are delighted to see a new tennis practice wall erected in the Community Ten-
nis Court which is located on the northside River Walk.  This will allow people to 
practice on their own and improve their tennis skills.  Construction of the tennis 
wall was made possible due to generous funding f rom Kerry County Council 
through the Community Support Fund. It was manufactured locally by Mickey Joe 
Burns and Galvins Hardware.  Thanks also to Fergal Harrington who came up with 
the idea and design, Sean O’Sullivan for digging out the site, and the Community 
Employment team who painted and erected the wall.  Please note that this wall is 
to be used for tennis balls only, it is not suitable for sliotars. 

 
New Boules Court 
Another  new outdoor activity space in Sneem was formally opened this week.  
Located in the Church Field beside St. Michael’s Church carpark, this Boules 
Court was co-funded by Sneem Development Co-op and Sneem Men’s Shed and 
developed by the CE Scheme workers as part of  a QQI major training award.  
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COVID-19 Vaccine at Sneem Pharmacy 

Dr Hernan Ganzo, Family GP  
Tel: 064 6645102 

 

Surgery Hours:  
Monday 10.30am -12.30pm  / 2.30pm – 5.00pm 

 

   Tuesday 10.30am-12.30pm  / 2.30pm – 4.30pm 
 

   Wednesday 2.00pm – 5.00pm 
 

   Thursday 10.30am – 12.30pm  / 2.30pm – 5.00pm  
 

                      Friday 10.30am -12.30pm  / 2.30pm -4.30pm 
 

Practice Nurse (appointment only)   
Monday to Thursday  9am to 10.30am  

Surgery 
Dr Ganzo is still operating an appointment-only surgery. Please continue to ring 
the surgery and speak to Julie or leave a message and Dr. Ganzo will ring you 
back.   Where possible we are not permitting people to wait in the waiting room. 
Please knock on the waiting room door and wait for someone to let you enter.  
 

Public Health Nurse  
Tel. 086 7872096  
Monday to Friday  
9.30am to 10.30am  

Have you been vaccinat-
ed? Have you missed out 
on the vaccine for one rea-
son or another?  
The good news is that if 
you are aged 50 or over 
and have not already been 
vaccinated, you can now get your f ree Covid-19 vac-
cine at your  local Sneem Pharmacy. Currently Sneem 
is the only pharmacy in South Kerry providing this ser-
vice.  It doesn’t matter if  you have never registered for 
the vaccine already and there is no need to complete 
the HSE online form.  
Instead just book your local appointment by calling 
Sneem Pharmacy at 064 6645288.   
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St. Michael’s National School 
Sixth Class 
Best of  luck to the pupils leaving Sneem 
National   School. They have been a won-
derful example to all over the last number 
of  years. We wish them all the best.   
Pictured LR: Daniel O’Sullivan, Isabell 
O’Brien, Ciara de Jong, Mícheál Casey, 
Colm Ryan,  Padraig Casey, Aaron 
Breen, Front LR: Laura Murphy, Sam 
O’Sullivan,   Seán Casey, Oghie Burns 
and Eoghan Casey. 
 
School League 
The Annual School League took place during the last few weeks and everybody 
that took part enjoyed it. In total 15 games were played out ‘back the f ield’ with 
skill, determination and passion in great supply. We had the semi-f inals and f inal 
in the Sportsfield and af ter some close encounters Seán Casey’s team emerged  
as winners over gallant runners up Eoin Casey’s team.   It must be said that it was 
played in great spirits at all times and this is a testimony to the current 6th class 
who lead by example and had a great 
positive attitude to the competition at all 
times. 

Maths Eyes Winner 
Bridget Galvin, a 5th class pupil in Sneem N.S., was thrilled 
to win f irst prize in a Maths Competition. An annual compe-
tition called Have You Got Maths Eyes is an initiative to pro-
mote mathematics in everyday life.  Thousands of  entries 
f rom all over Ireland entered photographs that had a maths 
element to them. Bridget‘s picture was of  an old wheel f rom 
an old horse cart. The maths element was to work out the 
measure of  the angles between the spokes.  Bridget’s pic-
ture impressed the judges so much that she won  the over-
all f irst prize in the Under 14 category. Well done Bridget. 
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St. Michael’s National School 
Senior Room 
The senior classes went on a walk f rom Derrynane to Sneem last week. On a 
beautiful summer’s day in June under the guidance Of John V. O Sullivan, the 
pupils learned all about Cáit na Plúise, the intriguing story of a local woman who 
brought her family up in a cave. We also visited St. Crohan’s Well and examined 
the mass rock where many of  our ancestors would have attended mass during 
Penal Times. We then looked at and inspected some amazing rock art which has 
been here since Stone Age times. The highlight of  the walk was certainly the pit 
stop at Maidie and Paddy O’Leary’s house where we were treated to a delicious 
spread of  various buns, scones, cakes and drinks that were eagerly consumed by 
all. Memories made for a life time. A huge thank you to John V. for his expertise 
and to Maidie O Leary for her kindness.  
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St. Michael’s National School 
Middle Room 
The Middle Room have been enjoying working 
with Sea Synergy and recently went on a Sea-
shore Safari to the White Strand. Thankfully the 
wet conditions didn’t dampen their spirits or limit 
the search for various sea creatures! The pupils 
also produced very artistic sand art including sea-
horses, turtles and starf ish. As a follow up activity, 
the pupils created various sea projects based on 
whales, dolphins and other species. They present-
ed them enthusiastically to Rebecca Murphy over 
Zoom.  
Another highlight this month was a glorious trip to 
Derrynane Beach to join Vincent Hyland to learn 
more about marine and coastal ecology. It was a 
thoroughly enjoyable, educational morning. As we 
were f irst greeted by Vincent, he alerted us to an 
incredibly busy swarm of  bees forming a new hive! 
This was followed by examination of  various spe-
cies of  moth which the children were given the 
opportunity to hold. Some were more squeamish 
than others! Af terwards, the pupils descended on 
the shore to locate f ish and invertebrates. Enthusi-
asm was f ierce! Between bucket loads of crabs, water- f illed wellies and saturated  
pants the crew had a whale of  a time. We’d be lost without the great outdoors! 
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St. Michael’s National School 
 Rainbow Colour Run 

What a fun way to finish out the school year with an ac-
tion packed fun day at the Sportsf ield on Wednesday 
17th June.  We wanted to create an inclusive day that 
would be fun for all children and it was certainly was 
that! The children were challenged to create the whacki-
est hairstyles and take part in a rainbow colour run. They 
had great fun taking part in sack races, three legged rac-
es, balloon races and water bucket challenges as well as  
a penalty shootout. We were all treated to the most deli-
cious f reshly cooked doughnuts, thanks to Julie and 
John f rom Wholly Doughnuts coming to the party.  Huge 
thanks also to Michele O’Brien and Amy Foley f rom the 
Sneem Summer Festival Committee for coming to our 
rescue and donating the coloured powder for the event!   To top it all off  the chil-
dren raised €1912.78 to buy resources and access specialist services for the Rain-
bow Room Special Class.  Thank you to everyone for your contribution, it is a most 
worthy cause and we are very grateful for your support. 
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As we approach the summer holidays we wish to 
remind you that Sneem National School is enrolling 
for September 2021. Our small school in the centre 
of  the village has 68 pupils currently on roll. The 
school has stood here for over 50 years but has 
benef itted f rom a modern extension comprising of 
bright, spacious classrooms. The traditional and 
modern sit comfortably together here. The school is 
stocked with up to date technology; new white-
boards fitted this year, laptops and ipads. All of 
which were useful for our recent periods of  online 
learning.  

On the other hand, when we did return to school, we 
were more grateful than ever for the availability of 
open spaces and outdoor learning. We are lucky to 
have lots of  outdoor space around the school with a 
large play area, basketball court and a football 
pitch.  With the onset of Covid 19 we have looked 
towards making more use of our outdoor space and 
we now have an outdoor classroom which facilitated 
many lessons this year. We have an apple orchard 
and raised vegetable beds. We also added a climb-
ing wall to the junior playground this year. Another 
recent addition is the giant sand box in the yard, 
which is a huge hit with the children.   

Initiatives like Couch 
to 5km and the Annual 
Football League are 
run to help encourage 
participation in sports 
and fitness in the 
school. 

Sport and outdoor pursuits have always been seen as 
central to the wellbeing of  the children in Sneem Na-
tional School. To this end we ensure that the children 
try a variety of sports, go to swimming lessons, bene-
f it f rom a visiting football coach and go on walks in the 
locality. The school also has an indoor PE hall for ac-
tivities on wet days. The school has been awarded an 
Active Flag and we endeavour to keep it. Trips to the 
local beaches and the river habitat occur every year.  
We also make use of the local Garden of the Senses 
as well as exploring the hedgerow and woodland hab-
itats around the school.  

St. Michael’s National School 



We are very proud to take 
part in initiatives that give 
the children a wide and var-
ied experience of learning. 
This year the children in the 
Junior Room took part in the 
Teacher and Artist Partner-
ship in which a Kerry artist 
worked with the children 
throughout the year on a 
visual art and movement 
project. The older children 
link in with SeaSynergy to 
complete workshops in ma-
rine education. We run Genius Hour projects and take part in The Incredible Edi-
bles programme and Maths Eyes competition. Bridget Galvin, a 5th class student 
won the national award for overall winner in the Maths Eyes competition. 

We have been a Green School for nearly 2 decades. Each year the children work 
hard to maintain our Green Flag and we are currently working on Global Citizen-
ship Food and Biodiversity. What the children learn and practice during this experi-
ence lasts a lifetime.  

In the infant classes we follow the f ramework 
of  Aistear where the children learn through 
themes with a great emphasis on play. This is 
a child centred approach to learning and gives 
the children great scope to follow their own 
interests while learning about the world 
around them.   

In September 2020 the school opened a Spe-
cial Class for children with Autism. We have appropriately named the class The 
Rainbow Room. This class is at the centre of our ethos of being an inclusive 
school. Opening a special class has been a positive and wholesome progression 
for the school and we are very proud of  the entire school community for embracing 
diversity. Our facilities include a specially designed and furnished classroom as 
well as a fully equipped Sensory Room to meet the needs of  the students with au-
tism. 

School lunch is provided daily and we have been honoured to be included in the 
hot meal scheme f rom September.  

If  you are interested in enrolling your child in Sneem National School or if  you 
would like further information, please contact Principal Áine Murphy at 
sneemns@gmail.com.  
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St. Michael’s National School 







Slán le Rang a Sé 
We would like to wish our three 6th class  
students, Gearóid, Eibhlin and Marissa 
the very best of luck on the beginning of 
a new and exciting journey to post-
primary school. They are graduating  
f rom Tahilla CNS with many exciting 
memories and adventures with their 
f riends and teachers over the years.  
Each of  them have grown into creative, 
caring and talented young adults.  
To prepare them for the transition f rom 
primary school to secondary the stu-
dents took part in an online workshop run by Evan Costigan of Brain Box.  The 
programme equips 6th class pupils with the knowledge and skills to make the so-
cial and emotional transition as smooth as it can possibly be.  Eibhlin, Marissa and 
Gearóid have made huge contributions to the school community over the years 
and will be sorely missed by everyone. We have no doubt that they will continue to 
f lourish in secondary school.  
Swimming Lessons on the Beach 
The children of  Tahilla Community National 
school were spotted every day on the beach at 
White Strand during the f irst week of June. We 
took part in Water Safety Ireland’s PAWS 
(Primary Aquatics Water Safety) programme. In
-school lessons were taught in the morning out-
lining the essential life-saving guidelines that 
every child needs to know. In the af ternoon, the 
children took part in swimming lessons in the 
sea at White Strand. Despite the changing 
weather, great fun was had by all. After swimming the children warmed up with 
some delicious hot chocolate. 
Pizza Party 
We had a bit of  a different lunch in school recently…delicious pizza! Using wraps 
and various scrumptious toppings we each created our own individual pizzas. 
They were so simple to make and very very tasty. Afterwards, we wrote down the 
recipe and instructions on how to make this homemade pizza. Michele, who is 
originally f rom Italy, 
gave the pizzas a 9 
out of 10! He is a 
pizza expert so we 
are delighted with 
that result! 
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Tahilla CNS 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
Have a  
wonderful  
summer  
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Tahilla CNS 
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Are hiring  
CATERING ASSISTANTS 

15 hours per week 
 

Position will be based in         
St. Michael’s National School 

Sneem 

Operates around the primary 
school year 

Experience in catering essential 

Email CV to 
hr@schoolfoodcompany.ie 
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Pictured lef t is Lady Captain Margaret 
Burns presenting 1st prize for the 18 
hole competition to Maidie O’Leary at 
the Lady Captain’s Drive-in at 
Parknasilla  Golf  Club 
 
Pictured below lef t is Lady Vice Cap-
tain Margaret Rose O’Keeffe present-
ing 1st prize for the 9 Hole Competi-
tion to Eileen Moriarty, also in the 
photo is Lady Captain Margaret Burns  
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Pictured right is Lady Vice Captain Parknasil-
la Golf Club Margaret Rose O’Keeffe present-
ing 1st Prize to Mary T O’Sullivan Winner of 
her Lady Vice Captains day 18 Hole Compe-
tition  

Parknasilla Golf Club 

Little Church, Sneem 
Friendship Day at the Little Church 
On Bank Holiday Monday 2nd August, we are planning, Covid situation permit-
ting, to hold our Friendship Day gathering.  We hope that as many people as pos-
sible will drop in to have some soup, sandwiches, cakes, coffee (sounds nice 
doesn’t it?), buy a plant or two, and maybe something useful or decorative, have 
some fun and a good time. Everybody is welcome!   
Donations of  plants and  bric-a-brac would be greatly appreciated.  There will be a 
planning meeting af ter 10am service this Sunday 28th June. 
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Bus Services  
Sneem to Kenmare 
Wednesday leaves at 9.30am returns f rom Kenmare at 1.15pm 
Friday leaves at 9.50am returns f rom Kenmare at 2pm 
Leaves f rom outside Riney’s 
For any other routes or information contact Teddy on 087 2315014. 
Courier service also available. 
Sneem to Killarney 
Every Saturday leaves outside old P.O. at 11.30am leaves Killarney at 4.45pm  
Lo Call 1890 528 528 to book your seat.  
Bus has wheelchair access - a lift for wheelchair user.  

Kenmare and District Garden Club 
Normally over the summer months there is no report  submitted f rom the Garden 
Club as this is the time when members enjoy our annual trip further af ield in Ire-
land or occasionally to the U.K. or shorter t rips on the island of  Ireland. However,  
with no such trips possible at the moment and as this has been def initely a very 
different year and a half, it is vital to keep up our contacts and our enthusiasm 
going. So it was with great appreciation that the club were invited at the end of 
May to see the excellent achievements of  our chairperson Neill Cahill and Aly 
Peh at the Watermargin – a unique property surrounded on three sides by down-
hill f lows of water. Their immaculate display of hostas was both a source of won-
der and envy!  
On a happy note, congratulations are due to two of  our members, Jamie and 
Katherine, proprietors of Derreen café, on their recent marriage. The photo ap-
peared in the May issue. 
June brings the possibility of long hot days in the sunshine enjoying the perfume 
of  roses and f ragrant f lowering shrubs and enjoying the f ruits of our labours in the 
vegetable patch and f ruit cage…hopefully this is now a reality as at the time of 
writing it is grey skies and midges! 

Photos wanted for 
Sneem 2022 Calendar 

 
 If you have taken any fabulous photos of Sneem throughout  the seasons ,  

we would love to see them!  
 

Photos must be in jpeg format and landscape orientation 
Email to sneemcalendar@gmail.com   

 

The twelve best will be picked to feature in the 2022 Calendar  
Closing date for entry is the end of September 
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Covid Volunteers 
Cllr Patrick O'Connor Scarteen - Mayor of  Kerry, acknowledging the staff and 
volunteers at Coomanassig Day Care Centre recently.  

L:R: Eilish McCarthy (Coomanassig Day Care Centre), Mark Drummond (local 
postman), Sonny Looney (volunteer), Caroline O'Reardon (Coomanassig Day 
Care Centre), Fr Liam O'Brien, Mary O'Sullivan (volunteer), Cllr Patrick O'Connor 
Scarteen, Mayor of  Kerry, Mary O'Regan (Chairperson of  the Coomanassig Day 
Care Centre), Johnny Casey, (volunteer), Betty White (Coomanassig Day Care 
Centre), Garda Tim O'Sullivan and Jim O Sullivan (Sneem GAA). Photo: Lisa 
O'Shea.  
 
Sneem Hotel Reopening 
Nicola Duggan, manageress and Louis Moriarty, proprietor of the Sneem Hotel 
pictured with some of their staff members on the 2nd June when the hotel re-
opened. 

Community News 



Blackwater News 
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Garden Visit 
Steve and Louise Austen, Blackwater welcomed two groups to visit their beau-
tiful and extensive garden on Saturday 19th June, one group in the morning 
and the second in the af ter-
noon. Everyone loved  the 
garden, it's such a treasure 
right here on our doorstep 
and it was great catching up 
with both Louise and Steve 
again. Some of  the group are 
pictured here with the hosts: 
L-R; Mary Doyle, Louise Aus-
ten, James and Catherine 
Dodd, George O'Neill, Steve 
Austen, Mary O'Neill and 
Niamh Geraghty. Photo by 
Mary O'Neill  
 
Golden Jubilee 
Fr. Tom Crean pictured above with the congregation of  Dirreendarragh Church 

af ter mass on Saturday 19th June. The mass celebrated his Golden Jubilee, 
the 50th anniversary of his ordination into the priesthood on 20th June 1971.  

Photo by Mary O'Neill  
 
Pictured lef t: Fr. Tom Crean blesses the Mountain 
Ash tree planted at Dirreendarragh Church marking 
his Golden Jubilee. Dan Sullivan is shielding him 
f rom the rain. Photo by Mary O'Neill 
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Local Adverts 

SNEEM  
PHARMACY  

South Square 
  

Opening Hours 
Monday - Saturday  

9am - 6pm 
 

Film Processing  
still available 

064 6645288 

James M O’Sullivan 
Solicitor 

South Square, Sneem 
All legal work undertaken 

  

Tel/Fax:  
064 6689664 

Mob: 087 2868855 
james@jmos.ie    www.jmos.ie 

Evening and weekend  
appointments available  



Local Adverts 

Page 27 

Majella O’Sullivan 
 

Auctioneer/Valuer/Estate Agent 
2 Main Street 

Kenmare  
Co. Kerry  

Tel: 064 6642101 
 

email: info@kenmareproperties.com 
PSRA Licence No: 002397 

 

Services provided 
Residential and  

Commercial Sales 
Long term residential lettings 

Valuations and Appraisals 

Kenmare Physiotherapy 
Clinic 

 
 

Brown Rubbish Bags 
€5.00 

Household rubbish ONLY 
 

Green Recyclable Bags 
€3.00 

Clear bags are recyclable 
waste only 

please NO household waste 
in these bags   

 
 

    Available f rom the Resource 
Centre, Christian’s Mace,  

D J O’Sullivan’s and Sneem House 
 

Drop off point for full bags is in the 
trailer at the rear of  

the Stone House and start of  
Seaview.  

 
Monday to Saturday between 

9am and 4.30pm  
 

No Black Bags to be put in 
Trailer  

And no bags to be left when the 
trailer is not there 

Attention holiday homes owners 
laminated  

“What to do with your waste”  
flyers are available in the  

Resource Centre 



Page 28 

Local Adverts  

 
• AOIN Tube Amplif ier MC-100B (pictured), Sony CD/

DVD player, 2 Tannoy speakers, €225, Ed van Cas-
pel, Rossdohan/Tahilla, Call 0871921828  

 
• Looking for cleaners for a holiday home property 

have  bookings for this summer and looking for some-
body to come and do the cleaning and change over 
for me the house is at Tahilla please contact Wendy 
on 0044 7906 555830, willing to pay good rates  

 
• Wanted: Detached house in quiet, rural area to rent by single, middle-aged 

lady. Please telephone 089 4044128 
 
• Wanted - Dry storage for household items. In or near Sneem please. Reason-

able rent paid. Thanks. 0863461288 
 
♦ If  you own a Bed and Breakfast, a cafe or a hotel you will be preparing to 

open up to the public soon. Many people are gluten intolerant (not to be con-
fused with coeliac). Regular f lour upsets them but they can tolerate spelt f lour 
(coeliacs cannot). Whizzbang Foods make spelt yeast breads and precooked 
spelt scones (plain, f ruit, plain wholemeal and wholemeal f ruit). You must 
cook these scones for 10 minutes and you can serve f resh baked scones to 
your customers. I can deliver to you. To place an order, contact Patricia 
Roche 087 1232247 

 
• Bags of seasoned timber for sale. Call 087 1757848 for inquiries 
 
• Robbie Bourke Maintenance services/f itter, commercial and domestic. Email 

Robbie435@gmail.com or call 085 7700157 
 
• Locally sourced organic vegetables, eggs and jams f rom “A Stone’s Throw on 

Wheels”, order by 9am Tuesday for delivery to Sneem Wednesday.  Call 087 
9608399 or email  sabinevonburg@yahoo.com  

Sneem C.N.B. Advertising  
To advertise call 064 6645545 or email  sneemcnb@gmail.com 

 Full Page Colour - €100 per issue - Full Page Black - € 80 per issue 
Half  Page Colour - € 50 per issue  
 Half  Page Black - € 40 per issue 

Quarter Page Colour - €25 per issue- Quarter Page Black - €20 per issue 
Small Box - € 12 per issue 

All Cheques to be made out to Sneem Resource Centre or pay directly into our 
bank account 

Sneem Resource Centre Ltd. IBAN: IE71 AIBK 9363 2446 8420 13 



Gardaí - 064 6645111 
 
Sneem Pharmacy  
Monday to Saturday 9am - 6pm  
Sunday11:45am - 1pm  
Tel/Fax: 064 6645288 
 
Sneem Post Office  
Monday to Friday 9am till 5.30pm,  
Saturday 9am till 1pm.  
064 6645110 
 
St.Michael’s Church Parish Office 
Presbytery, North Square. 
Off ice closed, call for masses 
Mobile 087 3480050 
 
Church of Ireland 
Church Services every Sunday at 10am  
Rev. Michael Cavanagh 085 8533173 
michael.cavanagh1968@gmail.com  
 
Drummonds Undertakers  
24 hour service 
Call 087 7614713 
 
AIB Community Bank  
Wednesday 10.30 - 11am  
South Square 
 
Public Libraries 
Libraries are now open but mobile li-
brary service has not resumed yet. 
 
Sneem Resource Centre 
Monday to Thursday 10:30am to 3pm 
Friday 10:30am to 2:30pm 

Tide Times 
Here are high tides for the period 24th 

June to the 21st July 2021. 

24th:       17.01 

25th:       17.53 

26th:       06.17,   18.41 

27th:       07.05,   19.28 

28th:       07.52,   20.15 

29th:       08.38,   21.02 

30th:       09.25,   21.51 

1st:       10.13,   22.42 

2nd:       11.05 

3rd:       12.03 

4th:       13.05 

5th:       14.04 

6th:       14.59 

7th:       15.49 

8th:       16.34 

9th:       17.15 

10th:       17.53 

11th:       06.10,   18.29 

12th:       06.46,   19.06 

13th:       07.24,   19.45 

14th:       08.04,   20.26 

15th:       08.48,   21.11 

16th:       09.35,   22.00 

17th:       10.26,   22.55 

18th:       11.23 

19th:       12.27 

20th:       13.36 

21st:       14.46 

Local Information 
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Local Business Numbers 

Sneem Pharmacy - 064 6645288 
 
Hilary’s/DJ O’Sullivan’s - 064 6645165 
 
Burns Butchers - 086 2213772 
 
Peter O’Sullivan Butchers  
064 6645213 or 087 6577239 
 
Riney’s Off-licence - 086 1690036 
Open Sunday - Thursday 12 - 7pm 
Friday and Saturday 12 - 9pm 
 
Sneem Tavern Off-licence and shop 
087 7936177 
 
Galvin’s Hardware -  064 6645118 
 
Christian's Mace Foodstore  
Taxi Service, shop 064 6645116  
Mobile 087 2449026/ 087 2623394 
 
Quills Woollen Shop - 064 6645277 
 
Green Chair  - 089 4616573 
 
Gossip - 087 2283224 
 
Riverside Coffee Shop - 064 6645498 
 
Village Kitchen - 064 6645281 
 
Kelly’s Bakery -  064 6645178 
 
D O’Shea’s Bar - 064 6645515 
 
Stone House - 064 6645188 
 
Sacre Coeur  - 064 6645186 
 
Blue Bull - 064 6645382 
 
Dan Murphy’s Bar - 064 6689694 
 
Olive’s Hairdressing - 087 7551796 
 
Michelle's Hairdressing - 087 6577813 

James M. O’Sullivan Solicitor - 064 
6689664 / 087 2868855 
 
Joli Coeur Craf ts - 086 1764610 
 
The Window Box - 087 7712865 
 
Kerry Experience Tours – private day 
tours 086 2254098 / 086 4074679 
 
Fergal Harrington, Álaind Marketing 
Services, 087-2932671.  
 
Hungry Knight Chipper - 087 6775207 
 
Sneem Motor Works - 087 4046148 
 
If  you have a business in Sneem and 
would like your number included here, 
please let us know by emailing your 

details to sneemcnb@gmail.com 
 
 

This is YOUR Notice Board! 
 
Call the Resource Centre on 064 
6645545 during opening hours, email: 
sneemcnb@gmail.com, or leave a 
note into the Resource Centre. The 
newsletter is produced entirely by 
volunteers and is provided f ree to the 
community.  
 
 If  anyone would like to make a contri-
bution online, it would be greatly ap-
preciated. Sneem Resource Centre 
Ltd. IBAN: IE71 AIBK 9363 2446 
8420 13.  
If  you would like to receive the news-
letter online every month, please 
email sneemcnb@gmail.com.   
 
Our back issues are available on 
https://sneem.ie/sneem -
newsletters/  

 



In loving memory of 
MAURA MURPHY  

28 November 1935 – 14 January 2021 

The family of the late Maura Murphy, Killowen, Kenmare,  would like to express 
their deepest thanks to the community of  Sneem for their enormous support, ex-
pressions of  kindness, gifts of  food, f lowers and to all who showed us sympa-
thy on our recent sad bereavement.  
 
Our thanks to all who sent their condolences, participated in the funeral by stand-
ing along the route, outside the church and at the graveyard.  To the teachers 
who organised and stood in the INTO/Teachers Guard of  Honour, thank you so 
much.  You made it truly memorable for us. 
A special word of thanks to the Board of Management and Teaching and SNA 
staff of St. Michael’s National School who honoured our mother so respectfully by 
forming two Guards of Honour. 
 
Thank you to Father Tom Crean for all his assistance and care during Mom’s ill-
ness and af ter her death. 
 
Thanks also to Johnny, Maureen and Brian Finnegan for their respect, kindness 
and professionalism. 
 
A special word of  thanks to Mom’s carers and the medical  staff of  Kenmare Com-
munity Hospital who treated Mom with such dignity and compassion in her f inal 
weeks.  
 
To those who helped in many different ways, your contribution made our loss 
more bearable.   As it would be impossible to thank everyone individually, please 
accept this acknowledgement as an expression of our deepest gratitude. 
 
The Holy Sacrif ice of  Mass will be offered for your intentions. 

 
Suaimhneas sioraí tabhair dí, a Thiarna 




